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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, November 10, 2010
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on November 10, 2010, at 9:03 a.m., in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.

In Attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Bill Bishop, Don Redman; State Representative Lake Ray; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Caryn E. Carreiro, Fred J. Engness, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Richard E. Hartley, Scott Shine, Stephen C. Swann; Penny Thompson; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Dockmaster/Waterways Coordinator;  Sheronda Davis, Jessica Stephens, Legislative Services Division; John J, Jackson, Council Research Division;  Vince Seibold, Chief, Water Quality Division; Dana Morton, Biologist, Environmental & Compliance Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Captain Mike Getchell, Jax Marine Transportation Exchange; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Mr. John Nooney; Scott Skinner, JaxPort; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Gary Weise, Environmental Quality Division; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District.
The minutes for the September 15th and October 13th meetings of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission were approved.

Dr. Rose Borkowski, Jacksonville University, Biology and Marine Science Department, made a presentation on dolphin fatalities in Duval County.   Dr. White had previously advised the Commission that the university and others were now monitoring dolphin activity owing to a growing number of dolphin fatalities.  Dr. Borkowski indicated that the National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Association (NOAA) had officially declared that an Unusual Mortality Event (UME) had affected bottlenose dolphins in the St. Johns River and that this triggered an investigation of the event by the NE Florida Marine Mammal Stranding Network and Jacksonville University.  The investigative team is composed of numerous scientists.   
Dr. Borkowski provided background information on dolphin populations and their respective patterns of movement and behavior.  Legislation enacted in 1992 (the Marine Mammal Health and Stranding Response Act) mandated the monitoring of dolphin fatalities and health concerns by NOAA through the operation of marine mammal stranding networks.  Dolphins in the Sarasota and Indian River Lagoon areas are well studied.  The last study of dolphins in the Jacksonville area was conducted in 2000.  The 2000 study focused on dolphins that lived near the intersection of the St. Johns River and the Intracoastal Waterway, the Mayport area and nearby coastal areas but did not focus on dolphins in the St. Johns River.  People are well aware of dolphins moving about in the St. Johns River; dolphins are frequently seen in downtown Jacksonville.  Dolphins are seen less often in areas south of downtown Jacksonville owing to the decreased salinity.  Dolphins move regularly in brackish water; overexposure to fresh water causes serious health and behavioral problems.  
Over a seven week period in 2010 (July 10 – September 4), 15 bottlenose dolphin carcasses were retrieved from the St. Johns River, many of them recovered near downtown Jacksonville and points south.  That kind of spike triggered an investigation.  The Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the St. Johns River Water Management District and universities are components of the investigative team.  The investigative team is looking at a number of variables that include:  toxins and contaminants (often hard to analyze since many of the carcasses retrieved are badly decomposed); the algae bloom; the possible impact of dredging projects.
Dr. Borkowski concluded her presentation and remarks noting that there is currently no facility in Northeast Florida to care for injured dolphins; for rehabilitation and treatment, dolphins have to be taken to either South Florida or the Panhandle.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked if dolphins actually knew when they were entering fresh water.  Dr. Borkowski indicated that dolphins have a pattern of going into fresh water but not for an extended period of time.  Another question was whether dolphins were as easy to monitor as manatees?  Council Member Bishop noted that he has recently seen more dolphins in Arlington than in previous years.
State Representative Ray asked if we are seeing an increase of salinity in the river.  Dr. White indicated that the salinity level changes all the time.  When there is rain, the salinity drops; in a drought, the salinity increases.  Commissioner Anderson was interested in the mention of the impact of dredging.  Dr. Borkowski replied that dredging in the Talleyrand area made it a reasonable issue that merited study.
Commissioner Thompson wanted to know what kind of expenses were we likely to incur to have a rehabilitative facility for dolphins in NE Florida.  Dr. Borkowski indicated that such a facility would be expensive.  Dr. White noted that the Jacksonville Zoo attempted to have a marine rehabilitative facility permitted for manatees and dolphins but encountered opposition from other areas in Florida that had those kinds of facilities; there was simply not enough funding to go around.  Commissioner Swann inquired about the nature of diseases that were fatal to the dolphin population.  Commissioner Burnett asked about the actual number of dolphin fatalities and whether or not dolphins migrated in a manner similar to manatees.  Dr. Borkowski indicated that there are dolphins that migrate, others that do not; the 2000 study indicated that when the water temperatures drop, manatees leave.  There were those dolphins, however, that were here year-round.

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report, Dr. Quinton White reported that the river’s water temperature was normal; that the salinity was higher than normal owing to a lack of rainfall.  There continues to be evidence of fish kills that are possibly the result of microorganisms; causation could be linked to a fungus that we have seen before.  The Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission and the National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Association (NOAA) agree that the fungus is the cause for the recent fish kill but unrelated to the fish kill earlier in the year.
Dr. White commented on the draft Annual Update, 2009-2010, Duval County Manatee Protection Plan Population Inventory and Analysis that the Commission should review, approve and send on to the City Council for that body’s review and approval.  The annual update was prepared by Jacksonville University.  Dr. White noted the recommendations cited in this particular update that include: a comprehensive review of all signage; a review of all marina and boat ramp information for signage; a continuation of the update of docks, marine facilities (private, commercial, and port) and boat ramps in Jacksonville; continuing the distribution of manatee awareness placards to all maritime interests; continuation of the working group regarding manatee and port activities which include JMTX, the Port of Jacksonville and other commercial and marine operations; a study should be undertaken to review boat traffic, compliance with speed zones, and boat ramp usage biannually.  Dr. White indicated that he is hopeful that the Waterways Commission can vote to approve the update at its next meeting.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that there had been no manatee fatality reported since the Commission last met.  In the aerial survey on Monday, November 8th, fourteen (14) manatees were sighted: 10 adults and 3 calves in the St. Johns River and 1 adult in the Intracoastal Waterway.  As the water temperature drops with the colder weather, manatees migrate to warmer waters southward.
Under New Business, Vince Seibold reported on the prospects of Duval County reopening shellfish beds that had been closed by the City in the 1980s when a barge in the St. George River struck and destroyed an electronic water monitoring device.   Mr. Seibold and Dana Morton, biologist with the City’s Water Quality Division provided some background on shellfish harvesting in the County.  Shellfish harvesting requires ongoing monitoring to assess the quality of the water.  The destroyed salinity monitoring device was not replaced by the state because of a lack of funding.   Of the steps required to reopen a shellfish harvesting area, a survey of water quality was foremost.  To meet some of the expenses that water studies and surveys would incur, Commissioner Shine suggested that the funds that the City’s Environmental Protection Board acquires from fining polluters could be tapped.  The former harvesting areas included Nassau Sound, Myrtle Creek, Simpson Creek and Fort George Inlet.  The Chair asked Commissioner Shine to work with Mr. Seibold to look into the issue of reopening shellfish harvesting in the County.
Mr. Seibold also apprised the Commission on the significance of recently enacted Ordinance 2010-742.  The legislation concerning stormwater treatment alternatives is based on a Sarasota County model.  At the December Commission meeting, Mr. Seibold will provide information on septic tank inspections as a component of stormwater treatment alternatives.

In Old Business, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson briefed the Commission on her ongoing research for proposed mooring fields for the Ortetga River.   When the Manatee Protection Plan is updated, the Comprehensive Plan should be amended to reflect the mooring fields work and the updated changes in the Manatee Protection Plan, as well.

Captain Suber reported that he had recently met with engineers to discuss the feasibility of mooring fields.  He indicated that there are studies on the matter underway.  Meetings with homeowners would have to be held to get their input on the proposed mooring fields.

Captain Suber lauded the work that Sergeant Leonard Propper and his JSO unit have been doing in removing derelict vessels from the County’s waterways.
In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney reviewed articles from the Florida Times-Union on issues related to the Shipyards and the feasibility of a public pier.

Ralph Hodges of the Sierra Club commended the Commission for looking into the shellfish harvesting issue.

There being no other items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:13 a.m. with the next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, December 15, 2010.
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